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TO:  Members of the State Board of Education   (Revised 1/17/13) 

FROM: Lillian M. Lowery, Ed.D.  
 
DATE: January 22, 2013  
 
SUBJECT: COMAR 13A.04.15 Digital Learning  
 
 

 
PURPOSE: 

The purpose of the proposed regulations, COMAR 13A.04.15 Digital Learning (Attachment I), is 
to provide additional course opportunities for students and replace emergency regulations 
published for this purpose by the State Board in August 2012.  The proposed COMAR addresses 
digital learning, the incorporation of a fee structure that will support the activities outlined in 
Senate Bill 674 (2012 General Assembly), and provides standards which districts and MSDE 
will follow for the approval and posting of digital course opportunities. 
 

  
HISTORICAL BACKGROUND: 

The goal of the Maryland online program is to provide high quality online courses for students; 
however, due to the lack of funding, there has not been an online course approved by the 
Maryland State Department of Education (MSDE) since 2009. Prior to this time, MSDE was able 
to pay reviewers through funding sources that are no longer available. Until passage of Senate 
Bill 674, MSDE was the only entity that could review and evaluate online courses.  This review 
process proved to be costly and time consuming.  Although attempts were made to recruit 
voluntary reviewers for online courses, MSDE was unsuccessful in securing educators who were 
willing to work on a volunteer basis.  
 
During this past General Assembly session, Senate Bill 674 was passed authorizing the State 
Board of Education to set reasonable vendor fees to cover the costs incurred by the Department 
for the review and approval of each online course. This bill also allows county boards to set and 
charge vendor fees to review and evaluate online courses according to the standards established 
by MSDE.  
  

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: 

On September 25, 2012, the State Board granted permission to publish and the public comment 
period concluded January 2, 2013.  During this time, the Federation of the Blind of Maryland 
raised concerns related to the adverse impact online delivered courses could present to visually 
impaired students (Attachment II). MSDE staff met with the Federation several times and 
attempted to address their concerns. Specifically, staff explained that the rubric currently used 
for reviewing online courses is consistent  
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with Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act compliance requirements and the trainers/reviewers 
receive formal training to ensure that there are no barriers to making these new opportunities 
accessible to people with disabilities, including the blind.   
 
On January 16, 2013, I received a letter from the AELR Committee placing a hold on these 
regulations.  In the e-mail conveying that letter, the Presiding Chair of the Committee, Delegate 
Sandy Rosenberg requested that MSDE meet with the Federation of the Blind to address the 
concerns raised (Attachment III).   
 

 
ACTION: 

I am requesting that the State Board delay adoption of these regulations until MSDE can meet 
again with the Federation of the Blind. 
 
 
Attachments 
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